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          1                       (Whereupon, the proceeding began

          2                       at approximately 11:00 a.m.)

          3             MR. CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Good morning, everyone.

          4                       (Whereupon, there was a

          5                       collective response.)

          6             MR. CHAIRMAN:  Today is Wednesday, February 6th,

          7   2013.  It is 11 a.m.

          8             We want to open this meeting up with public

          9   comment.  At the end of the meeting we will have an

         10   Executive Session.

         11             Anyone want to make a public comment?

         12             Will you state your name for the record?

         13             MR. FAISON:  My name is Stanley Faison, Senior.

         14             MR. CHAIRMAN:  Can you come forward?

         15             MR. FAISON:  Yeah.  No problem.

         16             MR. CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  State your name, please.

         17             MR. FAISON:  Stanley Faison, Senior.

         18             MR. CHAIRMAN:  Good morning, Stanley.

         19             MR. FAISON:  Good morning.

         20             I worked at the polls at 30th and Berks.  I think

         21   that is 32nd; 21st Ward, division, and I was denied the

         22   action of performing my duty as -- well, what was I?  What

         23   am I?  Well, they allowed me to work, I will put it like

         24   this.  And I was certified with a certificate of
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          1   certification that -- what is that?  I forgot.  I'm getting

          2   old.

          3             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  Minority inspector?

          4             MR. FAISON:  Minority inspector.  Thank you, sir.

          5   Thank you very much.

          6             And they denied me the position.  Then another

          7   inspector came in, and where a young lady was sitting, I

          8   approached the inspector and I said, I was supposed to be

          9   sitting there.  There is proof of my verification.

         10             She got up.  She moved out and made sure

         11   everything was all right, and he left.

         12             When he left six women surrounded the table and

         13   told me to get up.

         14             I didn't come for no drama.

         15             So, like I being a gentleman I got up.  I didn't

         16   leave.  My organization said, no matter what goes on don't

         17   leave the site.  I didn't.

         18             My phone, new phone, got missing.  So I didn't

         19   have no weapon (sic)to call for help, I'll put it like that

         20   very bluntly.

         21             But I stayed.

         22             And then when I finally -- a person came in that I

         23   knew from the neighborhood allowed me to use their phone.

         24   That's when I called the lawyers downtown.
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          1             They told me to stay there until the poll closes

          2   and see if you can sign the slip.  They denied me to sign

          3   the slip.

          4             MR. CHAIRMAN:  Now, you say you were a minority

          5   inspector?

          6             MR. FAISON:  Yes.

          7             MR. CHAIRMAN:  Were you Democrat or Republican?

          8             MR. FAISON:  Republican.

          9             MR. CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  The reason why I asked you

         10   that question is, because a lot of times in a Democratic

         11   Ward if you don't have authority from the courts they could

         12   have a Democrat sitting.  So that's why I asked if you were

         13   Democrat or Republican.

         14             But you are Republican and you had a Court Order?

         15             MR. FAISON:  Yes.

         16             MR. CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  And what time did you arrive

         17   at the polling place?

         18             MR. FAISON:  Quarter to six.

         19             MR. CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Quarter to six.

         20             MR. FAISON:  And I -- what had happened, and blame

         21   school where the polls were being held, they had four

         22   different wards in there.  They had two wards on the first

         23   level, and then they had two divisions in the auditorium.

         24   So when I got to the auditorium to be sworn in they had
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          1   already sworn them in.

          2             Then they told me, you can't sign the slip.  Not

          3   even 7:00.

          4             So I smelled a roach already, and so I stayed

          5   regardless.

          6             MR. CHAIRMAN:  So -- hold on a second.

          7             Now, who gave you the Court Order?

          8             MR. FAISON:  I got it from --

          9             MR. CHAIRMAN:  What party?

         10             MR. FAISON:  From the party.

         11             MR. CHAIRMAN:  From --

         12             MR. FAISON:  The Republican Party.

         13             MR. CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  And did you reach back to

         14   that person that you'd gotten the Court Order from in order

         15   to get the Court Order enforced?

         16             MR. FAISON:  No.  I was by myself.  I was in the

         17   polling place.  And I had the slip with me, the certificate.

         18             MR. CHAIRMAN:  Right.

         19             MR. FAISON:  And when I showed it to the judge --

         20             MR. CHAIRMAN:  Now, what division and ward was

         21   this?

         22             MR. FAISON:  32;21.  21st; 32nd Ward, division.

         23             MR. CHAIRMAN:  Hold on.  What ward now?

         24             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  32;21.
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          1             MR. FAISON:  32;21.

          2             MR. CHAIRMAN:  32;21?

          3             MR. FAISON:  Yes.

          4             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  Mr. Faison, we are setting

          5   up hearings specifically to deal with this issue --

          6             MR. FAISON:  Um-hum.

          7             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  -- that will be either next

          8   week or the week after that.  And your election board is one

          9   of the ones -- the 20th, I'm sorry.  The 20th of February.

         10             MR. FAISON:  Um-hum.

         11             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  So, your election board is

         12   one of the ones that we will be calling in to deal with this

         13   issue itself.

         14             So, we'll reach out to let you know about that

         15   hearing.  And if you can't make it we can use your testimony

         16   today since you've already come in --

         17             MR. FAISON:  Yes.

         18             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  -- for that later hearing.

         19             Your election board wasn't the only place where

         20   this occurred.

         21             So, what the Commissioners did in the past is, and

         22   this is keeping with the past practice, was to invite in --

         23   or bring in, call in, the election boards to ask, sort of,

         24   what occurred that day and to sort it out with everybody
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          1   here.

          2             So, we will be in contact with you.  Your election

          3   board is already one of the ones that we will be calling in

          4   for hearing.

          5             MR. FAISON:  Okay.

          6             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  Okay.

          7             MR. CHAIRMAN:  Thank you very much.

          8             MR. FAISON:  Thank you.  Have a nice day.

          9             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  Thank you, sir.

         10             MR. CHAIRMAN:  We will take this gentleman here

         11   (indicating).

         12             Could you step forward?

         13             MR. FEATHERMAN:  Good morning, Commissioner Clark,

         14   Schmidt and Commissioner Singer; my name is John Featherman,

         15   F-E-A-T-H-E-R-M-A-N.  I'm a columnist with Philly.Com.

         16             Last week our paper reported that Blondell

         17   Reynolds Brown had got into a settlement with the

         18   Philadelphia Board of Ethics.  I would like to know if the

         19   Commissioners have reviewed that settlement?

         20             If you have, I'm wondering whether you found that

         21   any of the admissions in that settlement have violated State

         22   Law?

         23             If so, I would like to know what your course of

         24   action would be?
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          1             If you have not looked at the settlement I'm

          2   wondering whether you will look into it?

          3             MR. CHAIRMAN:  Fred Voigt.

          4             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  I know Mr. Dowling, the

          5   supervisor who heads up the unit that deals with this, put

          6   together a pretty comprehensive analysis of the issue and

          7   gave it -- presented it to us.

          8             I spoke to Michael Hook at the Board of Ethics,

          9   and he wants to meet with this office and with Mr. Dowling

         10   to discuss how to move forward.

         11             MR. FEATHERMAN:  Okay.  Thank you very much.

         12             MR. CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

         13             MS. SCHNEIDER:  Hi; my name is Marian Schneider.

         14   I'm an attorney with Advancement Project, and I was

         15   wondering if you published your schedule of meetings for

         16   2013 under the Sunshine Act?

         17             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  Yes.

         18             MS. SCHNEIDER:  Where is it published?

         19             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  In the Inquirer, the Daily

         20   News, the Tribune, the Public Record, Al Dia, El Sol.

         21             MS. SCHNEIDER:  Do you have a list of the meetings

         22   here today?

         23             MR. VOIGT:  It is every Wednesday at 11:00,

         24   Delaware and Spring Garden, this room.  It is also on the
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          1   Web site.

          2             MS. SCHNEIDER:  It doesn't say on the -- well, at

          3   least yesterday when I checked the Web site it didn't say

          4   that they were going to be every Wednesday.

          5             MR. VOIGT:  It always has been every Wednesday.

          6   Sorry.

          7             MS. SCHNEIDER:  On the Executive Session are you

          8   going to be discussing litigation, land acquisition or

          9   personnel issues?

         10             MR. VOIGT:  Personnel issues.

         11             MS. SCHNEIDER:  Sorry?

         12             MR. VOIGT:  Personnel issues.

         13             MS. SCHNEIDER:  Okay.  Thank you.

         14             MR. CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

         15             MR. VOIGT:  We don't acquire land.

         16             MS. SCHNEIDER:  Sorry?

         17             MR. VOIGT:  We don't acquire land.

         18             MR. CHAIRMAN:  Mr. Bilosky.

         19             MR. BILOSKY:  My name is Howard Bilosky.

         20             At the last meeting in the public session a number

         21   of issues came up that you said that you were going to

         22   consider; will we hear the results of those today, your

         23   consideration of this issue?

         24             MR. CHAIRMAN:  You want to debrief us a little bit
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          1   on some of the --

          2             MR. BILOSKY:  Would you like me to remind you --

          3             MR. CHAIRMAN:  Sure.

          4             MR. BILOSKY:  -- of the things that you said you

          5   were going to do?

          6             MR. CHAIRMAN:  Sure.

          7             MR. BILOSKY:  The ones that I cared about was,

          8   question of whether the Board would make available its

          9   calendar of meetings, each member of the Commission?  You

         10   were going to consider that.

         11             The other was my comment, that when I was the

         12   judge of elections we had a visit from two people who

         13   claimed to work for the manufacturer of the polling

         14   equipment and they were there to do a courtesy inspection,

         15   which seems a little odd.  It seemed odd, I think, to most

         16   of you, and someone was going to go check into whether that

         17   was, in fact, the case.

         18             MR. DAY:  What happens there is, the mechanics on

         19   the street when they don't have calls they spot check places

         20   to see if they have many problems as a courtesy call.  So

         21   they're driving around.

         22             Like, I always tell the guys, go to the places

         23   that always have the most divisions in it, that way if they

         24   do have a problem you can see ten divisions maybe in one
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          1   place.  And that's what they do.

          2             If they don't have a call to go repair a machine,

          3   they're stopping in to check with people to make sure

          4   everything is working right.

          5             MR. BILOSKY:  Don't you think it would have been

          6   nice if someone had warned me that might happen?

          7             MR. DAY:  Well, it's just, you know, something for

          8   them to do to make sure that everything is working fine.

          9             MR. LYNCH:  But we did talk about getting IDs made

         10   up for them.

         11             MR. BILOSKY:  But in the training -- well, I

         12   shouldn't be talking to the Staff, I mean, I should be

         13   talking to you; right?

         14             MR. LYNCH:  Sorry.

         15             MR. DAY:  That's the guys that I deal with that

         16   told them that.

         17             MR. BILOSKY:  And the training never hinted at

         18   that.

         19             And, in fact, I think several of the Commissioners

         20   were surprised when I mentioned that someone showed up

         21   without warning to do a courtesy inspection.  It sounded

         22   quite --

         23             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  Well, the way that you had

         24   described it at the time it wasn't clear whether -- the
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          1   surprise was whether it was someone outside of our

          2   organization.

          3             MR. BILOSKY:  These -- these weren't your

          4   employees.

          5             MR. DAY:  They're our subcontractors --

          6             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  Subcontractors.

          7             MR. DAY:  -- that are hired by us.

          8             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  Thank you.

          9             MR. BILOSKY:  Sure.

         10             MR. CHAIRMAN:  And for the record, that's John

         11   Day, the Supervisor of the Warehouse.

         12             Okay.  Is there anymore comments?

         13                       (Whereupon, there was no

         14                       response.)

         15             MR. CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Let's go to old business; is

         16   there any old business?

         17                       (Whereupon, there was no

         18                       response.)

         19             MR. CHAIRMAN:  John Day.

         20             MR. DAY:  At the warehouse we got all the ballots

         21   sent out, all the trash out of the machines, we got all the

         22   curtains folded.  And the guys are going through the ADA

         23   stuff, replacing it, whatever is broken, whatever is missing

         24   right now --
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          1             MR. CHAIRMAN:  Okay.

          2             MR. DAY:  -- making sure that everything works.

          3   And then we'll start on their tests.

          4             MR. CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  All right.  Tim Dowling.

          5             MR. DOWLING:  The only thing that I have is,

          6   nomination petitions are in.

          7             I was going to ask the Commission to decide on

          8   setting the date for February 12th, which is next Tuesday,

          9   to release the petitions to the public.  And the first date

         10   to circulate will be the following Tuesday, the 19th of

         11   February.  And releasing them a week before has always been

         12   the practice of the office so that candidates can get their

         13   stuff in order before they circulate them on the 19th.

         14             MR. CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Sounds good.

         15             Gary Ferris.

         16             MR. FERRIS:  Good morning, Commissioners.

         17             MR. CHAIRMAN:  Good morning.

         18             MR. FERRIS:  We are working on finishing a report

         19   that is due to the Justice Department for the current

         20   litigation of the Kerrigan settlement.

         21             We are also preparing the cards to be mailed out

         22   to all the polling places from last election to see if they

         23   will be available again for this election.  I expect to have

         24   them out in the mail this week.

FF



                                                                       15

          1             I'm also helping Debra Mursun (phonetic).  She's

          2   had a death in her family, so I will help her -- or I will

          3   help finish the school schedule this week and get that

          4   prepared for you guys so that you will have a copy of that

          5   so that you can okay that so that can be distributed.

          6             And then I will be working with Seth to order any

          7   HAVA supplies that are needed for the polling places so we

          8   can make sure that we get that money spent before that money

          9   gets -- run out.  That money runs out this year.

         10             And the only other thing that I have is, that I

         11   never received the Inspector of Elections Reports back from

         12   the Commissioners' Office for Election Day.

         13             Usually I get them back after the election.

         14             I'm not sure which Commissioner has them, but I

         15   would like them back so that I can check and see what

         16   happened on Election Day at the polling places so I know if

         17   there were any problems that I need to address since we're

         18   moving forward on this election.

         19             MR. CHAIRMAN:  We'll make sure that you get it.

         20             MR. FERRIS:  Okay.  And that's all I have right

         21   now.  Thank you.

         22             MR. CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Thank you.

         23             Joe Lynch.

         24             MR. LYNCH:  Good morning, Commissioners.
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          1             All of the election materials for the 2013 Primary

          2   are all ordered.  Some of it is in already and we are

          3   already processing and currently preparing it.

          4             We got the signatures from each of the

          5   Commissioners so that we can proceed with getting the

          6   Watcher Certificates ordered.  So we're still in the process

          7   of getting that done.  We have your signatures, and we just

          8   got to send them to have them printed up.

          9             We're also waiting for a response -- well, like

         10   Timmy said, we got the petitions in.  We're only owed about

         11   5000 more from Philacor, and they said the remaining balance

         12   of that should be Friday.  And they will be delivered to

         13   City Hall, Room 142.

         14             And, also, the other thing, I'm waiting for a

         15   response from the Department of State to see whether or not

         16   the full voter ID thing is going to be implemented in the

         17   primary.

         18             I mean, some are saying there is going to be a

         19   hearing in March; some are saying there is going to be a

         20   hearing in August.

         21             But I don't know, so I can't act on whether or not

         22   we can order the things that we need to order for ID.

         23             Like, as far as the affirmation and things like

         24   that.

FF



                                                                       17

          1             But I don't know if they're going to change the

          2   verbiage on any of the things, so I don't want to release

          3   the PO to get them delivered because I don't know, like, the

          4   State is going to change something.

          5             MR. CHAIRMAN:  Right.

          6             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  My understanding is, that in

          7   August there will be a hearing on the merits of the law.  A

          8   full hearing in the court about whether the law will be

          9   judged unconstitutional or not forever.  And that in March

         10   there will be a hearing as to whether to extend the

         11   injunction to include the Primary Election.

         12             MR. LYNCH:  Okay.

         13             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  So, that there are --

         14             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  So, we would revert back

         15   to --

         16             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  Actually, if Miss Schneider

         17   would want to help us out here.

         18             MS. SCHNEIDER:  I thought that I wasn't permitted

         19   to speak, but if you would like me to address the issue I

         20   would be happy to.

         21             MR. CHAIRMAN:  No.  You are permitted to speak.

         22   The Commissioner asked you to.

         23             MS. SCHNEIDER:  As co-counsel on the litigation it

         24   appears we will be filing a motion at the end of this week
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          1   to extend the preliminary injunction until the final

          2   decision on the merits.

          3             The briefing on that will close, there will be no

          4   hearing.

          5             The Court will make a decision by March 21st, and

          6   then that is until the order.  And there may be an appeal at

          7   that time.  So it is going to be uncertain.  And I certainly

          8   recognize your difficulty in knowing what to do.  But there

          9   will be uncertainty until at least the end of March.

         10             There will be -- there is a trial scheduled for

         11   July 15th, in Harrisburg on the merits of the case.

         12             MR. CHAIRMAN:  We thank you for that most valuable

         13   information.

         14             Okay.  Is that it, Joe?

         15             MR. LYNCH:  And that's it.

         16             MR. CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Greg Irving.

         17             MR. IRVING:  Good morning, Commissioners.

         18             We mailed out 27,525 provisional ballot letters

         19   alerting the voters of their status as far as the ballot

         20   counting for this past General Election.  That's 27,525.

         21             Inside of each envelope we also mailed out a brand

         22   new voter registration form for those people who were not

         23   registered at all, people who registered out of county and

         24   people that registered at a different address so they have
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          1   an application which they can fill out and submit to our

          2   office so that they can be registered at the correct place.

          3             We're already starting to get those returned.  A

          4   lot of them being returned undeliverable, okay.

          5             Over the course of last week Commissioner Schmidt

          6   stopped in the office and I also showed him about 13 trays

          7   of voter ID cards which were mailed out to voters, potential

          8   voters, that come back as undeliverable.  And it's at the

          9   addresses where they say.  For some reason or another they

         10   just come back as undeliverable.

         11             So, when you get your calls in the office about

         12   people who aren't receiving their cards, I got 13 trays

         13   containing about 1500 each of undeliverable stuff.  And when

         14   you look at them these are regular row homes.

         15             It's 1208 North 3rd Street; it's 1528 North Gratz

         16   Street.  Places that don't require apartment numbers or so.

         17   They're just coming back as undeliverable.  And if you had

         18   to look --

         19             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  Do you think that it's an

         20   issue with the post office?

         21             MR. IRVING:  I don't know.  It's not our issue.

         22             There are some which come back as -- when you're

         23   on a campus like Temple a lot of the kids in buildings such

         24   as Johnson Hall, they'll put the address 2029 North Broad,
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          1   and that's the issue.

          2             That's an issue because they don't have an

          3   apartment number.  So when the postman goes in he doesn't

          4   know where to put it.

          5             But as far as regular row homes I have no idea

          6   why.  We have no idea why, okay.

          7             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  It is a pretty shocking

          8   number.

          9             MR. IRVING:  It is.

         10             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  And we pay the cost of not

         11   only mailing it, but --

         12             MR. IRVING:  Yes.  We pay the return cost, too.

         13             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  -- the return cost, also.

         14             MR. IRVING:  Yes.  Um-hum.

         15             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  Do we -- maybe we could

         16   think about if we have -- I know that we have some

         17   investigators out on the street for polling place issues.

         18             MR. IRVING:  We do send -- we do go through the

         19   cards and we do -- yes.

         20             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  Do you drive by --

         21             MR. IRVING:  We do send our investigators out and

         22   check on some of these, um-hum.

         23             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  And -- so, it would be great

         24   to have some -- I would love to see the results of those --
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          1             MR. IRVING:  Okay.

          2             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  -- that sample.

          3             MR. IRVING:  We will keep you posted on them.

          4   We'll take a wide sample across the city, okay.

          5             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  Great.

          6             MR. IRVING:  We did our five-year notices and

          7   we've flagged 8,716 records as not voting for five years.

          8   So those records were made inactive and those letters are

          9   being mailed out this afternoon.

         10             Those people will have two Federal General

         11   Elections in which to either cast a ballot or make contact

         12   with this office.

         13             By making contact with the office it is real

         14   simple.  All they have to do is pick up the phone and ask us

         15   not to remove them from the rolls because they want to

         16   remain a voter.  All they have to do is fill out that form.

         17   So they have -- it's not a hard process for them to do that.

         18             New applications.  We received 6,159 paper VRMAs

         19   as up until yesterday.  So far we have processed 4,138,

         20   which takes us up until the end of 2012.  Everything up from

         21   the close of the general up until December 31st is now

         22   entered into the system.

         23             We've processed over 25,000 electronic

         24   applications during that same date range.
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          1             And the electronics include cancellations, death

          2   notices, people who move out of county as well as new

          3   applications.  So by the end of the day every piece of --

          4   every documentation which has a date prior to December 31st

          5   should be entered into the system.  And we'll continue to do

          6   so, but we keep them in chronological order.

          7             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  And that is so the paper

          8   applications are processed at roughly the same date as the

          9   electronic applications regardless of how many there are of

         10   each --

         11             MR. IRVING:  Right.  Because there are people

         12   who --

         13             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  -- so they're not getting

         14   ahead of one another?

         15             MR. IRVING:  There are people, for some reason,

         16   they fill out multiple forms.  And on one form you'll put

         17   one address and on the other form you'll put the new

         18   address.  And they keep going back and forth.  And if we

         19   process one date before the other the person will

         20   legitimately tell us, well, hold on, this date is after

         21   this.  So that's why we try to keep the dates chronological

         22   order, so we can avoid issues like that.  And people find

         23   those errors when they go to the polling place on Election

         24   Day.
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          1             And that's where we are currently at right now.

          2             MR. CHAIRMAN:  Okay, Greg, thank you.

          3             MR. IRVING:  You're welcome.

          4             MR. CHAIRMAN:  New news.  Is there any new news?

          5             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  New business?

          6             MR. CHAIRMAN:  I mean new business.

          7             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  Actually, in the new news

          8   category, I read this morning that the post office is

          9   considering -- or has decided to stop Saturday delivery.

         10   And I just want to put it out there, this is going to affect

         11   our absentee voters.

         12             Yes?

         13             MR. LYNCH:  I'm sorry.  I apologize.  I forgot to

         14   tell you this.  I have been in contact with Mark Tuohy from

         15   the post office in reference to -- not to what you are

         16   talking about, but that just came up this morning.  But I am

         17   in contact with him.  I left a message again today.

         18             He said he should have a date for all of us to

         19   meet with him in reference to -- they are changing the bar

         20   code, for one.  Which I knew that.

         21             But then I wanted to find out what's going on with

         22   the address, where they want these absentee applications

         23   and/or ballots, where is it that they want them sent to?

         24             I know they told you 1400 JFK.
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          1             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  Right.

          2             MR. LYNCH:  And then -- yet, for years they've

          3   been sending them to Room 142 City Hall.

          4             So we want to make sure we all sit down and go

          5   over that with them.

          6             He should be getting back to me today.

          7             And then we could also bring that issue up with

          8   the Saturday delivery.

          9             So, what are they saying, they're going to cancel

         10   Saturday delivery?

         11             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  Yeah.

         12             And I think this is something that we may have to

         13   talk with the Department of State about.  And I'm sure the

         14   other counties will be in the same situation.

         15             MR. LYNCH:  So you might have to extend the

         16   deadline.

         17             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  The absentee deadlines that

         18   we have are based on certain assumptions --

         19             MR. LYNCH:  Yeah.

         20             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  -- about the efficiency of

         21   the post office, and that may have to be a statewide

         22   conversation.

         23             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  Did they say they're

         24   absolutely not doing it?

FF



                                                                       25

          1             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  You know, I just glanced at

          2   the --

          3             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  Okay.

          4             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  I'm seeing people nodding.

          5             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  Because they had been

          6   threatening to do this, I know, at least since the early

          7   '90s in exchange for the Postal Rate Commission increasing

          8   the rate of First Class mail.  And at least in the past it

          9   was a game of chicken.  I didn't know if anyone has actually

         10   --

         11             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  Yeah.  Did anyone -- did

         12   anyone see them say that they're actually --

         13             MR. LYNCH:  I'll tell you what, I can -- I'll be

         14   honest with you, I can find out probably today.  He said he

         15   was going to call me.  I left a message.

         16             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  Great.

         17             MR. LYNCH:  So, I mean, I'll find out.

         18             And I didn't want to tell you that I was making

         19   them plans because I wanted to make sure.  Because this has

         20   been going on for a few weeks now.  I want to make sure that

         21   I get the meeting in concrete, and then I will tell you

         22   where it's going to be, and we'll hash this all out; all

         23   right?

         24             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  Great.  Thank you.
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          1             So, I have some new business.

          2             My first proposal is in the respectful affect of

          3   workplace category.  And that is, that we accept the

          4   recommendations of the Civil Service Commission.

          5             So, the Civil Service Commission of the City of

          6   Philadelphia has made three recommendations to us, the City

          7   Commissioners.

          8             One is, that we replace the Administrative

          9   Services supervisor position with a departmental Human

         10   Resources manager.

         11             And the background here is, that our current

         12   Administrative Services supervisor who handles all the

         13   personnel matters for us is due to retire very soon, within

         14   the next few months.

         15             And, so, we already are -- we already have a dual

         16   incumbency plan.  We need to replace her, as a person,

         17   because she is retiring, and this would be a good time to --

         18   to change that position to a departmental Human Resources

         19   manager.  So that was one recommendation.

         20             Another recommendation was to allow the Civil

         21   Service Commission and Staff to run EEO trainings for

         22   employees of the Office of the City Commissioners and the

         23   Board of Elections.

         24             And then the third recommendation was to allow the
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          1   Civil Service Commissioner to do an audit of Civil Service

          2   jobs and to work with us to make changes to job descriptions

          3   as appropriate.

          4             And I propose that the Commissioner accept and

          5   implement all three recommendations of the Civil Service

          6   Commission.

          7             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  If we could just walk

          8   through them briefly.  And I reread the E-mail from the

          9   Civil Service Commission.

         10             And the one that they're recommending is the

         11   second one, which is the EEO training for all employees of

         12   the office.  The others they said they would make themselves

         13   available to us should we so choose to take advantage of

         14   these options.

         15             It's my understanding that Commissioner Clark's

         16   Chief Deputy Carla Moss has already reached out to them to

         17   schedule the EEO trainings, both for our staff and for the

         18   staff at Delaware and Spring Garden.

         19             The first one, which was replace the

         20   Administrative Services supervisor with a Department of

         21   Human Resources manager, I think, makes a lot more sense.

         22             We had, in a previous meeting, agreed to have a

         23   dual incumbency.  Meaning, that she would be replaced with

         24   the same position.  And the Civil Service Commission has
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          1   said that we could do that, or we could replace her with a

          2   Human Resources Manager I.

          3             So, that's different than a dual incumbency.

          4             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  Okay.

          5             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  So, I think, at least in my

          6   opinion, that makes a lot of sense.

          7             The third one, in looking at the Civil Service

          8   jobs, there's most certainly an issue with the number of

          9   people that we have operating right now out of class.  We

         10   know who the people are.  We know what the positions are.

         11   It's a matter of opening up tests to make sure the people

         12   who are operating out of class can move into positions that

         13   they -- that they should be in.

         14             What that requires of us is to contact the Civil

         15   Service Commission to open up tests for those positions so

         16   that people can be working in job classifications that fit

         17   the work that they're doing.

         18             And I know what I would like to do is present a

         19   schedule for all of us to consider where we make those -- we

         20   contact the Civil Service Commission to open up tests for

         21   those different positions --

         22             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  So --

         23             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  -- people can move in.

         24             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  Just so I understand
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          1   clearly.  So, I think that I heard you agree with the first

          2   one that we should do that.  I think that is what I heard.

          3   I think that I heard you agree, and even that we're already

          4   in the process of doing recommendation number two, which is

          5   about the EEO trainings.

          6             MR. CHAIRMAN:  Absolutely.

          7             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  And if I've understood

          8   correctly, you're disagreeing with inviting the Civil

          9   Service Commission to do an audit, but you're suggesting

         10   something else in place of it; did I understand that

         11   correctly?

         12             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  Correct.

         13             It's a matter of us, and this isn't something that

         14   just, sort of, occurred over a series of, I don't how many

         15   years that this has been an issue that management has

         16   neglected.  And it certainly hasn't been the time to making

         17   sure that people -- it's easy to have somebody work out of

         18   class; right?  It's a little more in cumbersome to make sure

         19   that the test is available so that they can test in and move

         20   in and get paid, not only at that rate, but when they have

         21   overtime they can get paid at the appropriate rate as well.

         22             So, I think three is a matter of us doing our job

         23   to contact the Civil Service Commission to offer tests so

         24   that people can move into those positions.
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          1             So, I don't see the third as being something that

          2   is necessary.  I see the second as something that we're

          3   already doing, and I see the first as something that it

          4   makes sense to do.

          5             So, I know I at least would be in favor of the

          6   first one.

          7             MR. CHAIRMAN:  I'll put a motion on the floor for

          8   the first one.

          9             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  I'd second the motion.

         10             MR. CHAIRMAN:  How do you vote?

         11             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  I vote yes for the first

         12   one.

         13             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  In favor, yes.

         14             MR. CHAIRMAN:  I vote yes, in favor.

         15             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  And I put a motion on the

         16   floor for the second one, which would be easy since we're

         17   already doing it.

         18             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  Well, we don't -- we

         19   wouldn't need to vote on it because --

         20             MR. CHAIRMAN:  We're already doing it.  We already

         21   contacted the EEO.  They're going to do the training.

         22             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  Okay.  And I will put a

         23   motion on the floor for the third one.

         24             I believe -- I believe what you suggested is

FF



                                                                       31

          1   absolutely appropriate, that we should be contacting the

          2   Civil Service Commission to be allowing people who are in --

          3   who are doing particular -- doing work out of class to be

          4   reclassified into the position that matches the work that

          5   they're doing.  I absolutely agree with that fourth

          6   suggestion that you made.

          7             I don't see it as inconsistent, and I think that

          8   it would be valuable for us to allow -- to really take

          9   advantage of the availability of the Civil Service

         10   Commission to -- to -- to do an audit of the jobs, a desk

         11   audit, and see what, you know -- see what people really are

         12   doing and doesn't match the job description that we think it

         13   matches.

         14             So, I motion that we consider, also, number three.

         15             MR. CHAIRMAN:  I'll take it under consideration.

         16             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  Yes.

         17             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  Okay.  Thank you.

         18             Okay.  Second one, processing improvement, timely

         19   pay for poll workers.

         20             So, the background is, that judges and inspectors

         21   of elections, clerks and machine inspectors and polling

         22   place inspectors and interpreters who work for Philadelphia

         23   on November 6th, 2012, did not receive their paychecks until

         24   early January.
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          1             Even considering the difference in scale between

          2   Philadelphia and other Pennsylvania counties, this interval

          3   between the work and the compensation is not in line with

          4   other counties.

          5             For example, Allegheny County cuts checks for its

          6   poll workers two days after each election.  And at least

          7   eight large jurisdictions across the country have

          8   significantly shorter intervals between the work and the

          9   compensation.

         10             It should be possible for Philadelphia County to

         11   reduce significantly the time it takes to pay poll workers.

         12             And my proposed action is, that the Philadelphia

         13   City Commissioners shall reduce the processing interval for

         14   mailing poll worker payments to no more than four weeks,

         15   starting with the November 2013 Election, and to no more

         16   than three weeks, starting with the May 2014 Election.  And

         17   the rest -- I've included with the proposal a sample process

         18   we might use, an estimate of the resources required, a

         19   description of the Allegheny County process and some

         20   information about other large jurisdictions around the

         21   country.

         22             This -- the detail is available at

         23   patransparency.org.

         24             That's the proposal, that we make a commitment to
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          1   pay our poll workers timely.

          2             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  In looking through it I

          3   think it's a great idea.  I can't imagine that anyone in

          4   their right mind wouldn't want to pay election board workers

          5   as expeditiously as possible.

          6             But the proposal, at least as I read it, isn't

          7   really actionable in its present form.

          8             In looking at the Allegheny County process or the

          9   kind of best practice, and I think that is a really

         10   fantastic thing to look to see how other places do it, and

         11   if we can improve.

         12             It would involve our Staff calling somewhere

         13   around 5 or 6,000 people in the window immediately before

         14   the election.

         15             Two months before the election there isn't a

         16   person here who has five minutes to spare, let alone -- so,

         17   I don't know -- let alone call 6,000 people.

         18             So, I don't know what Allegheny County's resources

         19   are, because it's -- or the number of precincts that they

         20   have out there compared to the number of divisions that we

         21   have.  But at least in our case that would be reaching 6,000

         22   people.

         23             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  I don't think that you need

         24   to call 6,000.  I do think you need to contact judges of
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          1   election.  And I think that you also can set up easily for

          2   some of those people, you can do it by mail, you can do it

          3   by E-mail.  There are ways to develop this habit of contact.

          4   And it's not about -- you don't absolutely -- you could even

          5   do it -- you could -- I mean, there are ways.  That is a

          6   real consideration.  There are ways to mitigate that.  And

          7   we could look into that.

          8             MR. CHAIRMAN:  Well, because of circumstances and

          9   situations that appear, and we are dealing with about 8,000

         10   workers --

         11             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  Yes.

         12             MR. CHAIRMAN:  -- so that would be a situation

         13   where our administrator, and doing his job with the

         14   different circumstances and situations that may occur, we

         15   have to have some type of leeway, even though we would like

         16   to meet that type of schedule.

         17             There's a lot of things that happen that sometimes

         18   will not allow us to nail down an exact time.

         19             Greg Irving, do you want to speak on that?

         20             MR. IRVING:  Well, Commissioner, I would love to

         21   see our poll workers paid expeditiously.  I'd love to see

         22   them walk out with a check that night.

         23             But -- I don't know.  Apparently Commissioner

         24   Singer has done some research on this.
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          1             And how many poll workers do they use in Allegheny

          2   County?

          3             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  I don't remember the exact

          4   number, but I figure if they can do this in two days --

          5             MR. IRVING:  Well, there is --

          6             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  -- we can do it --

          7             MR. IRVING:  Well, we got to count on reliability.

          8             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  -- in two months, in less

          9   than two months.

         10             MR. IRVING:  If I call you up and ask you who's

         11   going to be working with you and you tell me -- you give me

         12   four names, are you guaranteed that those four -- so, those

         13   are the kinds of issues we are going to run into.

         14             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  But here's how it works.

         15   But here's how it works.  The idea is not that you get a

         16   perfect list before the election, but you get a decent list

         17   before the election.  And then after the election, as you go

         18   through the payroll sheets, instead of by hand looking up

         19   whether someone went to training and adding up each division

         20   on an adding machine, as our staff currently do, instead of

         21   that work you take the payroll sheet and you compare it to

         22   the list that is in the database and you simply make

         23   corrections in the database.  And then the database does all

         24   the adding for you.
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          1             MR. IRVING:  Well, who's going to be doing that

          2   part of the job?

          3             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  The staff who are not

          4   sitting and -- by hand adding up payroll sheets.

          5             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  But they are doing that

          6   after the election.

          7             MR. IRVING:  At election time --

          8             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  I think the biggest concern

          9   is, the proposal itself acknowledges, "Significant in-house

         10   staff monitoring at what is the most difficult time of the

         11   year."

         12             So, even if it is only judges of elections, it's

         13   1700 people that we're trying to contact.

         14             I think, you know, an alternative for us to

         15   explore might be, instead of making all those contacts,

         16   taking the list of elected and Court Appointed election

         17   board workers and populating a database with that --

         18             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  Absolutely.

         19             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  -- so that we don't have to

         20   contact thousands of people.

         21             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  Right.

         22             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  We can piggyback off of

         23   that, and then clean it up after --

         24             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  That is a great idea.  Even
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          1   that.

          2             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  -- afterwards.

          3             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  I think even doing simply

          4   that might very well --

          5             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  Well, I would like the

          6   opportunity to look into that and explore that option.

          7             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  Please.  Okay.  Great.

          8   Thank you.

          9             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  Okay.  We'll take that

         10   under advisement.

         11             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  Okay.  The next is a

         12   transparency initiative, that we should make online meeting

         13   transcripts available for free public download.

         14             And the background, again, this is available at

         15   patransparency.org.  There is a blog entry for this meeting,

         16   and these are all available there in detail.

         17             The basic things that are in conflict are, that we

         18   have a contract with Class Act Reporting Agency to take

         19   transcripts of our meetings.  And that contract currently

         20   precludes us from distributing the -- putting up online the

         21   transcripts of the meetings because the contract gives the

         22   company, Class Act, certain rights to charge for transcripts

         23   of meetings up to $4 a page.

         24             On the other hand, the transcripts of this meeting
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          1   are an open record and could easily be asked -- be requested

          2   by members of the public, at which point we would have to

          3   provide them.

          4             So, what I am proposing is, that the City

          5   Commissioners -- another relevant thing here is, that the

          6   current contract expires on the 30th of April 2013, which is

          7   just a few months from today.

          8             So, the proposal is, that the City

          9   Commissioners -- it is in two parts.  The first part is, the

         10   City Commissioners shall refuse to enter into any contract

         11   extension or any new contract for transcription services

         12   without securing the rights to post the transcripts online

         13   for free public download.

         14             The City Commissioners shall post online for free

         15   public download all public meeting transcripts for meetings

         16   held after April 30th, 2013.

         17             And then the second part, which I would like to

         18   amend as we sit here, furthermore, the City Commissioners

         19   shall refuse to extend or renew any contract with Class Act

         20   without securing the right to post the meeting transcripts

         21   from 2012 January through April 2013 for free public

         22   download.

         23             So, the idea is, if we do renew with the current

         24   contractor, and I should say we're delighted with the
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          1   transcripts that we get, if we do renew, that we will

          2   require them to give us permission, at least from the

          3   beginning of last January through the end of April, the

          4   permission to post those transcripts online.  That's the

          5   proposal.

          6             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  I had a couple of -- a

          7   couple of observations, and then a suggestion to get this

          8   done.

          9             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  Um-hum.

         10             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  We don't really enter into

         11   those contracts or negotiate or renegotiate those contracts

         12   because, it is a bid over $30,000 the Procurement Office

         13   handles all of that.

         14             So, our, kind of -- the role that we play in this

         15   system is, that we tell Procurement what we're looking for.

         16             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  Um-hum.

         17             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  And then Procurement puts

         18   out a bid for what we're looking for.

         19             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  Okay.

         20             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  You know -- and I would

         21   have no idea certainly if these changes would result in the

         22   cost doubling or tripling or being the same or being less.

         23   Who knows.

         24             But -- so, our juncture in it is to contact
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          1   Procurement when -- when the contract is up, which is almost

          2   up, so that they include that in the bid or the RP they

          3   solicit the bid -- the bids, and then go with the lowest

          4   responsive -- responsible bidder.

          5             So, what I would like to do is offer a, kind of,

          6   tweaked alternative --

          7             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  Sure.

          8             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  -- that I think gets done

          9   exactly what it's seeking to do.  And that is, to revise the

         10   Procurement bid request to allow the department to post

         11   transcripts of our meetings online, on our department Web

         12   site, for members of the public to download free of charge.

         13   So that, that bid would now require whoever enters into the

         14   contract with the City to allow us to make available free of

         15   charge, on our Web site, they don't have to call or anything

         16   like that, the transcripts of the meetings.

         17             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  That sounds great.

         18             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  Okay.

         19             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  Are you putting that on a --

         20   are you motioning that?

         21             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  I would motion that we, in

         22   our -- that we revise the Procurement request to include

         23   that the department -- to allow the department to post

         24   transcripts of our meetings online, on our department Web
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          1   site, for members of the public to download free of charge.

          2             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  All right.

          3             MR. CHAIRMAN:  I second that motion.

          4             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  Okay.  I vote in favor.

          5             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  I vote in favor.

          6             MR. CHAIRMAN:  I vote in favor.

          7             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  So, now, what about

          8   permitting us, as the Commissioners, that we, in fact, will

          9   post online if the contract is so revised, are we ready to

         10   make a commitment that we will post online for free public

         11   download all public meeting transcripts held after April

         12   30th?

         13             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  I wouldn't want to advance

         14   a proposal on an if.  I certainly don't see how this

         15   couldn't happen.  But once we have the new -- the new

         16   contract, whether we stick with the same company or another

         17   one, then we could -- we could go about doing that.

         18             MR. CHAIRMAN:  Yeah.  We don't want to put the

         19   cart before the horse.

         20             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  And then for the second part

         21   of the proposal, if, indeed, we renew with Class Act, can --

         22   I guess -- how would you phrase that?  That we should direct

         23   the Procurement Department to go with Class Act?

         24             MR. CHAIRMAN:  We can't do that.
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          1             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  I don't know that we can go

          2   retroactively to a specific bidder, request of that bidder

          3   something that isn't requested of other bidders, especially

          4   because they're competing, again, for the lowest responsible

          5   responsive bid.  And that would likely mean that their bid

          6   would be higher because their contract would include things

          7   that the other bidders didn't include.

          8             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  Okay.  Okay.  Next,

          9   transparency initiative.  Make public data easily accessible

         10   on the Internet.

         11             This is -- the City of Philadelphia enhances and

         12   makes various -- makes public -- makes public -- sorry.  The

         13   City of Philadelphia enhances and makes public various data

         14   of public interest on the Philadelphia City Web site managed

         15   by the Office of Innovation and Technology, OIT.

         16             The City Commissioners are custodians of public

         17   election-related information, such as polling place

         18   locations, registration statistics, election results and

         19   election turnout data.

         20             This data, unlike voter registration lists, is

         21   public data without restriction on its use.

         22             This proposal was introduced at the September 19th

         23   meeting and it was reintroduced at the December 5th meeting.

         24             And the proposal is, the Philadelphia City
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          1   Commissioners should work with OIT to provide polling place

          2   locations, voter registration statics, election results and

          3   election turnout data to OIT for public dissemination.

          4             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  At your suggestion some

          5   months ago, I, again, had a series of meetings with Mark

          6   Head, who really is like a model public servant, just a

          7   really extraordinary and knowledgeable person, who's taking

          8   experience and putting it to work on behalf of the city, and

          9   although we have scheduled ten meetings, we've had -- been

         10   able to have 2.  He had to cancel on others.  He has

         11   different responsibilities.

         12             So, through those meetings I reached a conclusion

         13   as a result, and that was, that the first step was for us to

         14   have a Web site that is not as primitive as our current Web

         15   site, despite -- despite the effort that it takes to manage

         16   it in its present form, that having our own Web site is the

         17   right place to post this information.  And rather than just

         18   taking all the information that we can think of and pushing

         19   it out, Mark said that it is important to be deliberative

         20   about information and make sure that you're making available

         21   to the public information that the public is requesting and

         22   needs rather than pushing it out just for the sake of

         23   pushing it out.

         24             So, one, that having our own Web site that's more
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          1   than just a Web page is the right first step, and to host

          2   these sort of -- this sort of information on our own Web

          3   site.

          4             And I have a proposal coming up later on that

          5   deals with the Web site issue.

          6             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  And how much would that

          7   cost?

          8             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  Yes.

          9             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  Because it's not just a

         10   question of developing a Web site.  Maintaining such a Web

         11   site, is -- it is a decent amount of work.  I can say from

         12   personal experience.  And we would have to provide the

         13   funds.

         14             So, you're suggesting that instead of letting the

         15   City do it on the City's budget, that we should spend extra

         16   money to do a parallel system?

         17             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  It's two things.

         18             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  That's what I'm hearing.

         19             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  One, we agreed some months

         20   ago to hire someone to do this, to manage this, an

         21   assistance programmer or a like, sort of, position.

         22             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  Um-hum.

         23             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  So, we already approved

         24   that.
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          1             The Web site issue, in speaking to Mark, was

          2   Mark's suggestion, was for us to have the flexibility and

          3   control and to do what we want with it, that we should do

          4   what some other departments have done, like the City

          5   Controller's Office and other departments have done, which

          6   is to have our own Web site.

          7             The cost of it, and that's coming up in a little

          8   bit, we won't know until we put out an RFP with what it is

          9   we're looking to do with the Web site --

         10             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  Um-hum.

         11             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  -- right.

         12             You can do it on the cheap, or it could be the

         13   most comprehensive Web site in the history of Web design,

         14   which is not what we're after.

         15             But that's what the RFP is for, to find out how

         16   much it costs for us to do what we want to do.

         17             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  Okay.

         18             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  So, I would like to address

         19   this as we address the issue of us either improving our Web

         20   site or having a new one built.

         21             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  Yeah.  I'd rather spend the

         22   money paying poll workers more.  But that's just me.

         23             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  It's not so much an either

         24   or.
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          1             Like, we started down the road in working with OIT

          2   in January of last year, if not --

          3             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  Yes.

          4             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  -- earlier.  And the first

          5   opportunity that we're going to have to even begin that

          6   isn't until this summer.  And it doesn't allow us the

          7   flexibility that I think we would optimally want to have

          8   with the Web site, to have it housed with the City rather

          9   than having our own independent Web site as other -- as

         10   other offices have chosen to do.

         11             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  Again -- yeah.  So the

         12   discussion seems to be over on this.

         13             Again, I would rather use the City's resources and

         14   use any money that would have been diverted to that, I would

         15   rather divert it to poll worker pay.

         16             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  It doesn't necessarily

         17   require more resources.  We could -- result in us using more

         18   resources from our budget once we see what the RFP is.

         19             But somebody has to do the work.

         20             So, whether we're doing it or another City agency

         21   is doing it, the City agencies will be doing it and it

         22   wouldn't necessarily cost more or less money to the

         23   taxpayers.

         24             This would allow us to do it at -- and have better
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          1   control and flexibility over it.

          2             Again, we are -- the roadblock that we face with

          3   transparency, right, is having a vehicle in which to deliver

          4   this information and make it publicly available.

          5             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  Well --

          6             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  And A Web site, I think, is

          7   a terrific way to help deliver it.

          8             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  I agree that a Web site is a

          9   terrific way to deliver information.

         10             MR. CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  You can't pay the poll

         11   workers with that money anyway.

         12             I think that we're going to move on, but I think

         13   one of the major issues with the OIT piece was the security

         14   purpose of people's Social Security numbers.

         15             But, anyway, we're going to move on.

         16             The proposal by Commissioner Schmidt.

         17             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  Mr. Chairman, I have two

         18   proposals.

         19             The first is a proposal -- we looked at the

         20   recommendations, included in Greg Irving's report on the

         21   most recent election, and Commissioner Singer's report on

         22   the most recent election, pooled some of those together and

         23   looked for a, sort of, common denominators and ended up with

         24   five items.  And that each of these items would be intended
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          1   to address real or potential past or potential kind of

          2   problems on the front end.

          3             The first is, that the department shall implement

          4   procedures to make sure that all individuals who are

          5   inactive under 18 status are transferred to active

          6   registered status prior to printing the Poll Books and,

          7   again, prior to printing the supplemental sheets.

          8             Furthermore, the department shall create a

          9   checklist sign-off sheet for all steps that are required to

         10   properly transfer the status of all individuals from active

         11   under 18 to active registered, and confirm that they're

         12   followed each election.

         13             The second item is, that the unit supervisors

         14   create a process manual for each unit and work with the

         15   supervisors to create a process manual for each unit so that

         16   it can be confirmed that all the department procedures are

         17   implemented properly throughout the year.

         18             The third is, the department shall conduct a

         19   three-election review of Poll Books and supplemental

         20   sheets selected at random to make sure that SURE properly

         21   included all registered voters.

         22             And that was the -- that may be the briefest of

         23   these, but that was at the core of the provisional ballot

         24   problem this last year was, that it was an issue with our
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          1   extraction of voter registration data from the State's voter

          2   registration database.

          3             The next one is, that the department shall

          4   institute a system to follow up with election boards that

          5   did not follow proper procedures on Election Day such as we

          6   heard about earlier.  The department shall prepare a list of

          7   the types of issues that would trigger contact with election

          8   boards.

          9             The last is, that the department shall institute

         10   additional measures to verify the accuracy of voter

         11   registration applications into the SURE System.  If there is

         12   a way to provide some sort of positive redundancy in the

         13   system to make sure that people aren't transferred in error.

         14             So, these recommendations from Greg Irving's

         15   report and from Commissioner Singer's report, I hope that

         16   you think they are accurately, kind of, reflected here I

         17   think will be a good step.

         18             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  What is the -- great.  I

         19   think they are great.

         20             What is the estimated resources for this proposal?

         21             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  Well, the -- there are none

         22   of them that require any outside assistance.  They're all

         23   things that require Staff resources.

         24             And -- for example, creating a checklist or
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          1   process manual is something that our offices can work with

          2   the supervisors to create.

          3             MR. CHAIRMAN:  The manual will change and that is

          4   it.

          5             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  There's not anything that

          6   would require additional funding.

          7             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  So -- so, no additional

          8   funding, some deputy commissioner time and some Civil

          9   Service staff time; is that what I'm hearing?

         10             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  Correct.

         11             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  Okay.  Thank you.

         12             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  I motion that we adopt the

         13   proposal.

         14             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  I second.

         15             MR. CHAIRMAN:  I second the motion.

         16             Okay.  How do you vote?

         17             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  I vote yes.

         18             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  I vote yes.

         19             MR. CHAIRMAN:  I vote yes.

         20             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  The second item is related

         21   to the Web site, and that an important step to improving the

         22   transparency and public access to information is a better

         23   Web site.

         24             Our current Web page is not really the most
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          1   effective tool to achieve this objective.

          2             The City Commissioner shall put out a small

          3   purchase order, that would be an under $30,000 purchase

          4   order, for a Web developer to build a new Web site.

          5             I would ask that each of us designate someone to

          6   participate in identifying what it is that we're looking for

          7   in the Web site to achieve, you know.  Does it present this

          8   sort of information; and in what way?

          9             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  And is there a staff member

         10   who is going to spearhead this -- this collection of

         11   specifications for the Web site?

         12             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  It's my proposal, I'd be

         13   happy for my office to convene the meetings for the three of

         14   us --

         15             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  Okay.

         16             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  -- for our designated

         17   person to plan and craft it, put in things that we want.

         18             The cost is -- there is no cost associated with

         19   this proposal itself.  The cost would be if we -- the type

         20   of Web site that we want would affect the cost of the Web

         21   site that we would want to build.  So we wouldn't know that

         22   until we put out the RFP.  And then we can decide whether to

         23   accept the lowest responsible bidder, or to revise if it is

         24   too expensive, let's say revise our -- what we're looking
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          1   for the Web site to achieve.

          2             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  Okay.  So --

          3             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  Mark Head has offered to

          4   work with us on this.

          5             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  Okay.  So -- so, what

          6   we're -- so, we're not actually committing now to accepting

          7   any of these bids --

          8             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  No.

          9             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  -- we're just saying to put

         10   out a purchase order?

         11             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  Yes.

         12             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  Okay.  Great.

         13             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  And because it's under

         14   $30,000 it doesn't go through Procurement it goes through

         15   our Election Office.

         16             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  29.5; right?  29.9.

         17             Okay.  Yeah.  I second it.

         18             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  Hopefully it goes through

         19   our Election Office.

         20             MR. CHAIRMAN:  I second it.

         21             How do you vote?

         22             COMMISSIONER SINGER:  I vote yes.

         23             COMMISSIONER SCHMIDT:  I vote yes.

         24             MR. CHAIRMAN:  I vote yes.
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          1             All right.  Well, we are going to adjourn to the

          2   call of the Chair.  This meeting now is adjourned.  Thank

          3   you for coming.  And I guess we will see you next Wednesday.

          4                       (Whereupon, the proceeding was

          5                       adjourned at approximately 12:00

          6                       p.m.)
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